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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 22, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for

a hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 27, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

April 29, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant is entitled to the maximum weekly compensation

rates for 2009.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s left elbow injury on April

20, 2009.

2. Related medical.

3. Permanent partial disability.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that he sustained a
compensable injury on or about April 20, 2009.
The Claimant has treated with the Cooper
Clinic and the Respondents have now
controverted his entitlement to additional
medical.  The Claimant contends that he is
entitled to additional medical care and at the
end of his healing period, he contends that he
is entitled to permanent partial disability
benefits as a result of his injury.  The
Claimant reserves all other issues at this
time.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents will contend that the Claimant
did not sustain a compensable injury to any
part of his left upper extremity or any other
body part on April 20, 2009.”

The claimant in this matter is a forty-eight-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent on April 20, 2009, when he alleges

to have suffered a compensable injury to his left elbow.  The

claimant gave the following description regarding his job

activities during the time of his alleged compensable injury:

“Q.   And what do you do when you were in the
coil shop working?  What does that entail?

A.   You combine aluminum and coil or aluminum
and copper and to make fins for refrigerator
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and for air conditioner coils, the outdoor
units.

Q.   And when you’re combining those is that
something that you’re doing by hand, with a
machine, explain exactly how that happens.

A.   Other people were making the coils at
this time.  I was running what they call the
expander.  So it’s a completed coil made by
hand by somebody else and I take it off the
stack they had it on, put it inside the
machine, close the gate, and run rods down to
the copper to expand it so it will take a
charge when they charge it with Freon.”

At the hearing, the claimant gave the following testimony

regarding the events surrounding his alleged compensable injury:

“Q.   And were you injured on that date?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Tell the Judge what happened.

A.   I was changing over the expander and it
has two gates, one above the other, and
they’re attached by rods, and I was taking the
top gate off, and when I picked it up it
rolled, and I tried to grab it, and as I did
it popped my elbow.

Q.   How big are these gates?

A.   It weighs about forty-seven to fifty-two
pounds, somewhere in there.

Q.   So it fell, you were trying to grab it,
and that’s when you felt a pop in your elbow?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Left elbow or right elbow?

A.   Left elbow.”

At the hearing, the claimant also gave the following testimony

regarding the events that he alleged occurred after the incident he

alleges in April 2009:
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“Q.   And as I understand it over the course
of those years between, let’s say 2002, 2003,
and 2009 did you have pain with that elbow?

A.   Yes.

Q.   But were you able to manage that on your
own?

A.   Anti-inflammatories, anatomical rubs, and
stuff like that.

Q.   And when anatomical rubs, are you talking
about the biofreeze?

A.   No, I had a prescription for a rub, I
believe it was absorbed anti-inflammatory. 

Q.   After the incident that we’re here on
today that occurred in April of 2009, what did
you do when it happened?

A.   Well, I dropped the gate and called my
boss, then I went to the nurse’s station.

Q.   What’s your bosses name?

A.   Louis Stuggs.

Q.   So you told Mr. Stuggs that you injured
yourself?

A.   Yes.

Q.   And were you instructed to do something
at that time?

A.   Go to the nurse’s station.

Q.   And did you go to the nurse’s station?

A.   Yes.

Q.   What happened then?

A.   She sent me to – made an appointment for
me to go see the orthopedic surgeon that
worked on me.

Q.   Was that Doctor Evans?

A.   Yes.



5

Q.   And did you go to him?

A.   Yes.

Q.   Did Doctor Evans take you off of work for
a period of time?

A.   He put me on light duty.

Q.   Did you go to that light duty?

A.   Yes.

Q.   After the light duty did he release you
to return to work?

A.   Yes.

Q.   As I understand it you didn’t really miss
any time as a result of this incident,
correct?

A.   No.

Q.   No, you didn’t miss any time?

A.   No, I didn’t miss any time.

Q.   Okay, just want to make sure the record
was clear.  When you went to see Doctor Evans
following this incident that we’re here on
today, did you tell him what your complaints
were?

A.   Yes.

Q.   And what were those complaints?

A.   My movement was lower, I couldn’t bend it
like I could before.  

Q.   Your range of motion was restricted?

A.   Yeah, the burning pain sensation and just
hurt all the time.

Q.   Did you have a swelling as a result of
this incident?

A.   Yes.



6

Q.   And where was that?  I mean, I know you
mentioned – 

A.   It’s right in this area.

Q.   And just for the record.

A.   It’s right above the scar I have.

Q.   Which is, I guess, just to the left of
your bend in your elbow?

A.   Yes.

Q.   More on the top of your arm as opposed to
the bottom?

A.   Yeah, if I hold my arm like this it’s on
top.

Q.   Just for the record you were holding your
arm perpendicular to the ground.  Did you have
any swelling anywhere else as a result of this
incident that we’re here on today that
occurred in April?

A.   No.

Q.   Was that in essentially the same spot
that it had been before?

A.   Approximately, yes.”

The claimant introduced medical records in this matter;

however, only two of those records are dated after his alleged

April 20, 2009, incident.  On August 31, 2009, the claimant was

seen by Dr. Evans.  Following are portions of that medical report

by Dr. Evans at Cooper Clinic Orthopedics department.  Following

are portions of that medical record:

“CHIEF COMPLAINT: The patient is a 45-year-old
white male with a complaint of left elbow pain
after a gait slipped and he tried to catch it
on 04/20/2009.

HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: He has a history
of a left elbow lateral epicondyle
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debridement.  He has worn no straps.  He notes
that he has difficulty opening a coke bottle
now.  The patient was kind enough to fill out
a Cooper Clinic Orthopedics New Patient
History form.  I have reviewed the form on
today’s date and it is attached to the chart.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: ...He has a well-healed
surgical scar at the lateral left elbow.
There is tenderness along the lateral
epicondyle of the left elbow with slight soft
tissue swelling over same.  Otherwise, he has
a normal inspection of the bilateral elbows.
There is pain with forced palmar flexion of
the left wrist, none on the right.  The
stability exam is normal at the bilateral
elbows.  Muscle strength testing reveals 5/5
muscle strength in all upper extremity muscle
groups bilaterally.  Motor coordination,
sensation, and cardiovascular are normal at
the bilateral upper extremities.

ASSESSMENT: Left elbow lateral epicondyle.

PLAN: I am going to put him back into a tennis
elbow strap and I will keep him on light-duty
for a month.  He will follow up in 1 month.
If he is still symptomatic, I will try a
Decadron injection into the lateral epicondyle
area of the left elbow.”

On September 29, 2009, the claimant was again seen at the

Cooper Clinic by Dr. Jeffery Evans.  The following is a portion of

that medical report:

“SUBJECTIVE: The patient returns for follow up
of his left elbow lateral epicondylitis.  He
is doing much better since he has been taking
the meloxicam.  He was able to find an old
tennis elbow strap that he had used
previously, which fit him much better and he
has been wearing that.  He has very little
symptoms at this time.

OBJECTIVE: He is 6 feet 1 inch tall, 258
pounds, with a pulse of 76.  He is a well-
developed, well-nourished, healthy appearing
male, in no apparent distress.  He is awake,
alert, and oriented to person, place, and
time.  His mood and affect are normal.  His
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skin is intact.  His gait is normal.  He has a
normal inspection of the bilateral elbows.  He
has a full range of motion of the bilateral
elbows.  The stability exam is normal at the
bilateral elbows.  Motor coordination,
sensation, and cardiovascular are normal at
the bilateral upper extremities.

ASSESSMENT: Left elbow lateral epicondylitis,
resolved.

PLAN: I gave him another elbow strap of the
same type as the one that he is wearing
currently and I am going to return him to work
without restrictions.  He will follow up on a
p.r.n. basis.  We will go ahead and close out
his workman’s compensation case at this time.
We will reserve the right to reopen it should
he become symptomatic again.  There will be no
impairment rating generated from this case.
He is currently at maximum medical
improvement.”

The claimant, in this matter, has alleged a compensable injury

that occurred on April 20, 2009, when an object he was lifting fell

and he experienced a pop in his left elbow.  It is the claimant’s

burden to prove that he sustained a compensable injury as he

alleges on that date.  In order to do this, the claimant must first

prove the existence of objective medical findings regarding his

left elbow.  I note that in Dr. Evans’ August 31, 2009, medical

report that he notes, “There is tenderness along the lateral

epicondyle of the left elbow with slight soft tissue swelling over

the same.”  I do believe that this is sufficient evidence to prove

the claimant does have objective medical findings regarding his

left elbow.  However, the claimant must also prove a causal

connection between his alleged specific incident on April 20, 2009,

and the objective medical evidence in the form of slight swelling

in his left elbow.
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Here, the claimant is unable to do that.  The claimant’s

alleged injury of April 20, 2009, is quite distant in time from his

August 30, 2009, visit with Dr. Evans.  Also, it is clear from the

medical records that the claimant has had a long standing history

of difficulties with his left elbow that included surgical

treatment performed by Dr. Evans.  I note a 2002 medical document

from Cooper Clinic and signed by Dr. Evans found at Claimant’s

Exhibit 1, Page 7, that assesses the claimant with “left tennis

elbow surgically treated.”

I have reviewed all of the medical evidence that the claimant

has presented to the Commission in this matter.  It appears to me

that the slight swelling was more likely than not caused by a

recurrence of the claimant’s past left elbow difficulties rather

than any specific incident occurring on May 20, 2009.  The temporal

relationship between the claimant’s alleged injury and his first

visit with Dr. Evans is too distant in time to support the

claimant’s contention that he was injured on that day.  It is much

more likely that this is a recurrence of the claimant’s past left

elbow difficulties.  I also note that the claimant’s testimony

regarding going to the nurse’s station and then going to Dr. Evans

does not appear to line up with the medical reports in that again

the months of May, June, July and almost all of August had past

before the claimant was actually seen by Dr. Evans.

The claimant did not, through his testimony nor through any

evidence introduced to the Commission, give any explanation as to

why such a period of time pasted between his alleged specific
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incident and his visit with Dr. Evans.  The medical treatment that

Dr. Evans provided seems to fit much more into treatment for

recurrence of his past problems than for the treatment of any new

injury that the claimant sustained.  While the claimant was put on

light duty at one point, he was returned to work on September 29,

2009, and no impairment rating was given at that point.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe his demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 27, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed April 29, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

the existence of objective medical evidence regarding his left

elbow.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury to his left elbow

on April 20, 2009.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to any benefits in this matter.
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ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusion, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


